Minutes of Camber LTC Annual General Meeting Sunday 16 March 2014 

Present: Chris Smith (Chair), Liz Somerville (minutes), Midge Beauchamp, Tony Foreman, Marian Dewer, Helen, Guy, Alex Lucas, Alex Mills, Fernando Chehtman, Mark Challen, Pete Coleman, Jo Penny, David White, Reg Murphy, Vanessa Kemp, Mandy Gilliam, Jane Ashworth, Lena Grannel, Judy Wright, Sarah Savage, James Sudworth, John Stephens, Justin Hunt, Laurent Compagnon, Michael Qureshi, Fin Davern, Freddy Pena, Nick Nelson
Apologies: John & Maz, Ros Parker, Sandra Shillitoe, Colin Mackay, Gianluca Santoro

Minutes of 2013 AGM

Agreed

Matters arising from the minutes

· The lease is now fully registered, thanks to Fin

· Did not implement new lights fees after the AGM.  Agreed to increase to £4 per hour, keep at £2 for club play and £3 on Wednesdays

· New balls – price will be £1 more than the price paid by Camber [we pay £3, so correct price is £4]
· Online booking system – have in operation for when the new clubhouse opens. James to organise

Report from the Chair – Chris Smith
Thanked all the members for renewing their membership and for their support.  It’s been a really high retention rate this year which shows commitment to the club.  Huge thanks to everyone who has kept the club going after the fire, particularly Dave, rest of the committee, Reg & Tony, team captains, Roger working on website, Fin, Tim Marcusson, Fernando.

Courts 1 & 2 resurfaced – for the funding bid we needed a USP and this was wheelchair tennis.  Because we are getting a new clubhouse we are able to build it to the spec that will enable wheelchair users.  The bid was successful and we were awarded £50k towards the £109k total cost.  Much credit to the success of the bid goes to Dave.

As a result, we are getting better at bid writing.  More recently got a £2k grant from Southwark for equipment.

Court 3 will be relaid next week and Courts 1 & 2 will be finished the last week of May

Clubhouse

The insurance company have given us a rebuild budget of £287k.  However, the spec we currently have will cost more.  Dulwich Estates have gone back to the insurance company to see if they will increase the budget and this negotiation is ongoing.  We are redoing the spec to make some savings.  As soon as the insurance company give us the final figure then the building work will start.  Hopefully a decision will be made in the next week or so.  The build time is 24-26 weeks.
Reg raised why the process has taken so long.  If we hadn’t been over ambitious with some of the features (ie green roof, underfloor heating) then wouldn’t the process have been quicker.

Fernando replied saying that until we went to tender we did not know what the real costs would be and little time has actually been lost.

Reg was concerned that waiting for committee meetings would slow things up but decisions can be made between meetings.  What is slowing things up is Dulwich Estates, not the committee.

Tony asked whether Dulwich Estates are sympathetic and supportive.  Chris said yes but they are not chasing the insurance company as much as we would like.

Mark said that these things do take time and doesn’t think it’s a concern to the majority of membership.  Need to be patient.

Jane asked whether the Chair needs any help or support and Chris replied said all OK except for some guidance on whether the club wished to commit any of its own funds to the rebuild to attain a higher specification, if the insurers did not improve their offer (picked up under Fundraising below).
Report from the Club Captain – Midge Beauchamp

Thanks to team captains and players.  Ladies 1st & 2nd teams have done particularly well.  Tournaments will be advertised soon.

Handicap end April/May

Open July

Closed Aug/Sep

Report from the Bar Secretary – John Stephens

Been very difficult this year.  Turnover not quite high enough to keep barrels going.  No space to have a reserve barrel

Report from the Property Manager – Justin Hunt

Thanks for all the help at all the maintenance days.  The marquee has been tidied away.  Once the building work starts, we will not be able to use the carpark.  We can use the Marlborough carpark during the week (code is 1870) but not at weekends.  Builders will share our toilets

Report from the Treasurer – delivered by Chris Smith

Difficult year for accounts as some paperwork was lost in the fire and the till book not filled in properly.  The subs figure is accurate as that is post fire.
Bank balance is £65k but £36k still to pay for court work.  £13,893 insurance money due but not received, £2k from Southwark, £1400 to be paid out for court 3 work next week.  Less £30k for new clubhouse furnishing, restocking, reconnecting = £13,582 is the true cash position.

Reg raised how long can we pay for the cabins.

We are covered by insurance for a maximum of 2 years

Tony raised that we should be making a profit that covers all running costs and 10% of the court costs so once depreciated we have the money to replace
Jo raised why the social events made a loss.  Chris replied that the accounts are not necessarily to be trusted because of the imperfect records (e.g. BANG and the Annual Dinner both made a profit), but  a decision was made to subsidise some social events such as the Tennis Circus and the Open Tournament Finals Day.
Acceptance of Annual Accounts

Accounts have been audited

AGM accepted the accounts

Determination of 2014/15 subscriptions

AGM agreed to keep subs at £180 pro rata so:

Full adult playing: £180

Midweek, full playing junior, student, OAP, more than 7 miles: £90

Runner: £30

Social/biker: £10

Fundraising

Chris raised the issue of whether the members wish to put extra money into the clubhouse to make it even better

Insurance cover: £287k

Basic minimum spec: £292k

Minimum desired spec: £305k (includes shutters but excludes contingency)

Options:

No extra resources:
· Cut basic minimum spec by £5k

· Reduce contents spending by £5k to get buildings spend up to £292k.
Raise additional resources (if we don’t get money from insurers):

· Borrow from members – i.e. pay several years of subs in advance

· Borrow from landlord and pay it back as higher rent

· Voluntary one off donations from members

· Sponsorship of clubhouse items

· Higher subs

Nick suggested a combination of all the additional fundraising ideas.  Pete and Reg suggested life membership

Borrowing from the landlord is the quickest and easiest therefore agreed not to borrow from members or have lifetime memberships.
AGM agreed we should go for the £305k minimum desired spec option.  However, there is still no contingency budget within this figure.

Agreed to ask members to sponsor clubhouse items.  Even if we do get extra from the insurance company we can still have a sponsorship/donation package.
Rule Changes

20.3 to donate assets on winding up to a sports related charity or charities.  AGM ratified this rule change previously agreed by the committee.
Second rule change was to make the rules gender neutral, including removing all references to ‘he’ and changing ‘Chairman’ to ‘Chair’.

Agreed

Election of Committee /Officers

Chris resigns and Pete conducts the election until the Chair re-elected.

Chair: Chris Smith (prop Jane, sec Jo)

Treasurer: Judy Wright (prop Alex, sec Dave)

Secretary: Michael Qureshi (prop Liz, sec Laurent)

Club Captain: Midge Beauchamp (prop Sarah, sec Mandy)

Bar Secretary: John Stephens (prop Chris, sec Jane)

Property Manager: Justin Hunt & James Sudworth (prop Jane, sec Mandy)

Membership Secretary: Sarah Savage (prop Midge, sec Laurent)

Social Secretary: Ros Parker (prop James, sec Jane)

Junior Members Rep: David White

Auditor: Tony Foreman

Ladies Captain: Hilary Collins

Mens Captain: Gianluca Santoro

An enthusiastic vote of thanks and a bouquet of flowers was given to Liz Somerville on her retirement as Secretary after 9 years, making her the longest-serving Secretary since the immediate post-war years. 

AOB

· Liz explained the new LTA online system for the Wimbledon ticket draw
